RECORD OF PROCEEDINGS


 
MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE

 BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF 

THE TRAILMARK METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

HELD

SEPTEMBR 21, 2021
A regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the TrailMark Metropolitan District (referred to hereafter as “Board”) was convened by Zoom conference meeting on Tuesday, September 21, 2021, at 6:30 p.m. The call-in information was listed in the meeting notice posted by the District and the public was able to attend the meeting via telephone conference call if they so desired.  
	ATTENDANCE:
	The regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the TrailMark Metropolitan District was called and held, as shown, in accordance with Colorado law.  The following directors were present:
Wayne Lupton




May 2022

Rick Handley





May 2022

Sandy Farish
Cathy LaClair





May 2022
 
           

May 2022

Ray Hallquist





May 2023

Also present were:
Cathy Noon, Community Resource Services
Sherman Steed, Resident

Swithin Dick, Centennial Water and Sanitation; Russel Stroud, Liam Cummins, State Water Commission staff.


	CALL TO ORDER:
	Director Lupton called the meeting to order at 6:32 p.m.

	ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS:
	Agenda.  Ms. Noon presented the Board with the proposed Agenda. Upon a motion by Director Farish, a second by Director Hallquist and unanimous vote, the agenda was approved as presented.
Minutes. The minutes of the July 20, 2021, Regular Board meeting were presented to the Board.  Upon a motion by Director Handley and a second by Director Farish, the Board voted unanimously to approve said minutes as presented.


	PRESENTATION OF FAIRVIEW RESERVOIR:
	Swithin Dick, Russel Stroud, Liam Cummins – Attended by Zoom to present plans for upgrades to the Fairview Reservoir #1 Inlet as required by the State Water Commission.  The Fairview Ditch inlet is considered part of the Fairview Reservoir #1 for purposes of measurement of water intake from the Fairview Ditch to fill Fairview Reservoir in the spring. The current structures and sensors in the inlet no longer meet state requirement for the delivery and accuracy of water diverted from the Ditch to the Reservoir.  New concrete structures will reduce leakage and new sensors will increase delivery accuracy and ensure compliance with the water decree entitlements of Fairview Reservoir.  Centennial Water and Sanitation is leading the project and obtained two bids for the work for roughly $32,000. Given TrailMark Metropolitan District owns 23.6% of Fairview, the District will also be responsible to pay 23.6% of the cost to repair.  Following discussion, Director Lupton motioned to approve a NTE amount of $15,000 for the District’s share of the improvements (allowing for unforeseen construction contingencies). Upon a second by Director Hallquist and unanimous approval, the motion passed.  Mr. Swithin will follow up with Ms. Noon on the progress of the project.  Anticipated timeframe is to complete the work this fall.



	FINANCIAL ITEMS:
	Review and Approve /Ratify Payment of Claims.  After review, upon a motion by Director Handley and a second by Director LaClair the Board voted unanimously to ratify the July 2021 Claims and approve the September claims.
Review Cash Position.  Ms. Noon reviewed the cash position August 31, 2021, adjusted to September 8, 2021. After review, upon a motion by Director Lupton and a second by Director LaClair, the Board accepted the cash position as presented. 

Financial Statements.  Ms. Noon reviewed the financial statements dated August 31, 2021. After review, upon a motion by Director Lupton and a second by Director LaClair, the Board accepted the financial statements as presented.

	REMEMBRANCE OF FORMER DIRECTOR FANKHOUSER: 
Remembrance of Former Director Fankhouser
	Members of the Board and Ms. Noon noted the unanticipated passing of former Director Fankhouser who served from 2012-2020, many years as President of the Board. During his time, the tax levy went from 35 mills/year to 3 mills/year.  District debt was paid off with interest savings each year by using reserves to make the payment early in the year and thereby avoiding 11 months’ worth of interest.  The Board would like to have a bench installed in TrailMark in memory of Director Fankhouser’s service to the community.  Ms. Noon will contact SSPRD as placement would be on their land.

	MAINTENANCE ITEMS 
	Pond Maintenance- Visits

Five pond maintenance visits were completed to TrailMark since the last board meeting on 7/20/21.  Visits were performed on 7/27, 8/11, 8/23, 8/31 and 9/16/21.  Water temperatures were notably quite warm at 80-83 degrees in early to mid-July, and continued to be in 80 degree range until mid-August.  Water temperatures have finally began to cool off to 72-74 degrees  by the 8/23 and 8/31/21 visits and most recently 70 degrees as of today (9/16/21).  Algae and vegetation growth has slowed somewhat due to the cooler temperatures.

Water levels have been steadily decreasing in FR1 and FR2.  FR1 was 1’ low on 7/27/21 and is now 2.5’ low (9/16/21) with 8-10’ of exposed shoreline.  The addition of rock to create a spot for boat access (along the shoreline of FR1) during low water periods should be re-scheduled this fall as this work can only be done when the lake level is low (i.e., we missed this time window in late April/May due to FR1 filling).  FR2 water levels were 6” low in late July have receded to 1.2’ on 9/16/21 with 8-10’ of exposed mud shoreline.  Pond G has remained 3.5’ low since late July, which the new “normal” water level.

FR1 was treated for planktonic algae blooms on four occasions over the 7/27-9/16/21 period. The phytoplankton blooms causes poor water clarity with visibility in the 1.5-2’ range and green-yellow water color.  The clarity has improved somewhat to 2.5-3’ since 8/31/21 in response to our algae treatments.  FR2 was treated mainly for surface algae mats with overall less growth compared to previous years, which is undoubtedly in response to our phosphorus reduction treatments (Phoslock). Muskgrass (advanced algae) also required some spot treatment in FR2 to prevent this growth from reaching the water surface.  Minor treatments for surface algae mats were also performed on Pond G on three occasions from late July to mid-August, although algae growth has been minimal since 8/31/21 and has not required treatment.  Overall the ponds are in good condition, especially considering the low water levels and the hot weather and warmer than usual water temperatures. 

The annual peak season water sampling in FR1 and FR2 was performed on 8/23/21.  All general water quality parameters measured in the field (dissolved oxygen, pH, alkalinity, total hardness) were within the normal ranges.  Lab results for nutrients (nitrogen and phosphorus) are not yet available.

Budget Estimate for 2022

Ms. Schneck would plan for ~$32,000 for pond maintenance for the 2022 season, which is a 3-4% cost increase.  We have already been told to expect notable price increases on aquatic products in 2022, and manufacturers have already increased prices on some products since mid-August. For 2022, aside from their regular pond maintenance, the only other budget item would be the rock “boat ramp” to be installed at FR1.  At some point, we should also plan ahead for replacing and/or maintenance of the aeration compressors (1 or 2 of the 4 as needed) and the cooling fan at FR1, so that we are prepared when the existing parts expire.  FYI- The current cost of a new compressor is $715 and a fan is $186 plus installation.   Note that the FR2 solar aeration was repaired in the fall 2020 and thus is in good condition and will only require replacing air filters.  
Update on Annual Fence Painting: All work is complete. There was a recent hail storm in TrailMark but Board members do not see damage worthy of repair.
Discussion on Stair and Retaining Wall Repair (between S. Independence St. and W. Finland Dr.): Following discussion last meeting on the need for more investigation on the stair/retaining wall area, Director Hallquist had a bid for engineering from “the architerra group” that identified the scope of work they see as necessary to fix the drainage which is contributing to the failure of the steps. Given the City of Littleton owns the sidewalk, the District owns the steps and the HOA has landscaped the area, the Board feels more information is needed on not only the necessary work, but who will be contributing to the cost.  Therefore, Director Hallquist and Ms. Noon will look for more firms to bid and follow up with the other involved parties.  An amount of $75,000 to replace will be added to the 2022 Draft Budget as a holding place.
Discussion Regarding Gates in TMMD/HOA Fences: Ms. Noon provided copies of emails from the HOA regarding the installation of gates in the District/HOA owned fencing.  In 2002, the District had specifications for the split rail gates for residents to follow and handled approval.  Beginning in 2006, approval authority was granted to the TrailMark and Star Canyon HOA Design Review Committees.  Since that time, all gates have been handled by those entities.  A question was raised about allowance of gates in the new 6ft. Trex privacy fences and the Board discussed the issue.  As none of those fences back to open space and gates are difficult to install with Trex product, the Board preferred no gates in the District/HOA owned Trex fencing.  However, as the HOAs are currently handling gate approval, the Board instructed Ms. Noon to follow up with the TrailMark HOA to ensure no privacy fence gates have been permitted and let them know of the Board’s desire.



	MANAGEMENT ITEMS
	Presentation of DRAFT 2022 Budget: Ms. Noon presented the Draft 2022 Budget to the Board as well as information on changes in legislation and possible election initiatives that could impact the District’s property tax.  The Board reviewed each item and updated the Draft Budget where needed.  The Board also set the 2022 Budget Hearing for Thursday, November 11, 2021at 6:30 p.m. via Zoom

Presentation of DRAFT 2022 Budget  

	PUBLIC COMMENT 
	Mr. Steed spoke to the Board regarding the gate issue and his recollection of gates when he served on the Board.

	ADJOURNMENT:
	There being no further business to come before the Board, upon motion duly made by Director Handley, seconded by Director Hallquist, and passed unanimously, the meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.
Respectfully submitted, 



Secretary for the Meeting
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